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Commissioner Skinner welcomed attendees to the Mental Health Local Advisory Council 
Legislative Luncheon. Elected officials around the room stood and introduced themselves.  
 
Commissioner Skinner described Gallatin County as a premier Mental Health Advocate for 
the State of Montana, stating that the continued costs of the State’s budget cuts are being 
forwarded to the county and its citizens, resulting in the need to find a way to work 
together for our citizens. Reimbursing providers at a discounted rate needs to end as most 
families are effected by Mental Health. Long term costs of mental health will continue to 
grow throughout the state, unless education and treatment efforts continue.  Resolving 
who should be financial responsibility will need to be derived through discussion on how to 
effectively, efficiently, and equitably pay for mental health services.  
 
Ms. Jamison thanked all of the members of the LAC, specifically Ms. Filbin for the planning 
and organization of this luncheon. She encouraged LAC members to stand, explaining the 
coalition of members from various organizations to include Gallatin Mental Health Center, 
MSU, the Gallatin County Detention Center, and so on.  
 
Betsy Asserson introduced herself, describing her familiarity with the community’s 
discussion of mental health. The following topics will be discussed today:  

1. Talk about vulnerable populations 

2. Encourage those voices to guide us in a predictable way. Unpredictability creates 

changes in treatment. WE would like to avoid that.  

3. Increase timely access and behavioral health – legislate continued funding to 

Medicaid expansions. Work regulations are an example of that.  Reduce barriers to 

continue treatment.  

4. Preserve structure for pre-existing conditions. Keep them protected.  

5. High quality staffing – continue to allow these amazing people to adequately 

reimburse for effective treatments.  

6. Suicide Rates – continue to improve these efforts for access to services. Reduce 

access to firearms.  

Ms. Asserson also offered NAMI Montana’s legislative proprieties, which are included in the 
packets provided.  
 
Ms. Jamison described additional information in the packet. This includes a flyer regarding 
211, which is a 24/7 call center offered to 14 counties throughout the state. This is elevating 
the connection and access to services.  



Mr. Kelley introduced himself as the Health Officer for the City/County Board of Health since 
2010.  He explained that improvements to the mental health system continue to be made. A 
recent survey was sent to stakeholders from three counties. Recipients included: educators, 
social service providers, first providers, law enforcement, front-line service providers, and 
elected officials. The survey consisted of current issues ranging from major, minor, no 
problem, and moderate problem. Mental Health was voted by 80% as a major problem. 
Substance abuse was the other largest. The other issues evaluated remained below 25%. The 
results are showing that services have been deteriorating in the past two years, 
demonstrating the tremendous need for change. The number of case managers at Gallatin 
Mental Health Centers went from 6 to 1, and now there are none. Numerous facilities have 
either closed or significantly cut their staffing. Reports from crisis centers are having 
difficulties placing families in shelters.  
 
Sheriff Gootkin stressed the importance that local solutions are needed for these local 
issues. He continued to praise the collaborative efforts of Mental Health partners in Gallatin 
County.  The Gallatin County Detention Center is the only jail in the state to offer mental 
health services, reducing recidivism rates considerably. More than $21,000 in funds are spent 
in staff time transportation of inmates annually. This used to be funded through the state, 
resulting in resources being taken from our community in result of budget cuts. Sherriff 
Gootkin stressed the personal importance of mental health issues as his brother was 
recently in crisis.  
 
Mr. Kelley stated that the significant budget cuts have affected our county considerably, 
luckily we have a community that is incredibly engaged. All of the players are excellent 
resources that we can solve these issues.  
 
Ms. Kaufman shared her personal experience with her 31-year-old daughter having a history 
of mental health issues. Her daughter has had Medicaid for some time, finally losing her 
eligibility by $6, along with her case manager, physiatrist, and services she had been 
receiving. Her daughter would like to work, but can’t hold a job for more than 2 months. This 
results in a roller coaster ride of manic behavior, finally leading to a crash into major 
depression. It is required to keep a 24-hour watch for suicide prevention. She requested that 
officials please consider the people without health insurance in need of services. In the past, 
Ms. Kaufman was able to communicate with her daughter’s service providers, but that is not 
possible now. There was a time that Ms. Kaufman tried to communicate to officials that she 
was on a mission to get pregnant, to which they would not listen. As a result, Ms. Kaufman a 
3-year-old grandson.  
 
Ms. Reynolds has been on the LAC for some time now, as well as a member of NAMI. 
Through NAMI, Ms. Reynolds teaches classes for community members. Her son lives in a 
group home in Helena, and is doing very well now. She described her lifestyle, going from a 
stay-at-home mother to the only financial income for her family. She has worked for Gallavan 
and driven a special needs bus. She has also started driving for UBER and become a personal 
assistant. Medicaid expansion has allowed her to obtain health insurance. Her monthly 



income ranges from $1,400-$1,800/month for a family of four. She closed with a request that 
officials keep families like hers in mind while making decisions regarding health care 
legislation.  
 
Question and Answer:  
Representative Flowers asked if anyone has attempted to qualify the cascading costs of 
expanded Medicaid, which would be helpful in making decisions. Mr. Kelley stated that 
different organizations have attempted, to include Sherriff Gootkin and Bozeman Health. 
The results are difficult and largely anecdotal on his level. Would make an excellent study for 
someone. Discussion continued regarding the few number of adults that qualify for 
Medicaid.  
 
Representative Grubbs stated that funds were cut during the special session of 2017, but 
since the situation has improved. He asked what the challenges are of re-securing providers? 
Mr. Foust stated that the reimbursement rates have not increased since the 1990’s. As a 
result, facilities have turned to grant writing and diversifying a mix of funding. Medicaid 
reimbursement rates cannot sustain what it takes to run a business in entirety. Operational 
costs are considerably more than just the cost of the provider. We need to get a 2018 level of 
funding. Mr. Kelley added that finding able and quality providers for mental health services 
is more of the issue. That caliber of provider has no difficulty finding employment elsewhere. 
The loss of quality providers is significant, unable to be replaced by the restoration of these 
rates. These positions need to be rebuilt, with the assurance security. Discussion continued 
regarding the percentage that was actually restored versus the previous funds provided by 
the State.   
 
Representative Pope asked how the councils communicate, urging collaboration for 
communication as one collective unit to the state level. Mr. Peluso explained the history of 
the LAC and the collaboration that members have worked very hard to keep the mental 
health services locally available. He described the history of the Central Services Area 
Authority (CSAA). Discussion continued regarding the independent origin of councils 
throughout the state, reflecting their community’s needs. Ideally these would work through 
the CSAA.     
 
Representative Pope encouraged the power of this group, noting the individual feedback 
that each legislator will walk away with. He urged the LAC to work with other LAC’s in the 
state to form a unified voice. Representative Grubbs suggested working toward a statewide 
plan. Ms. Basta stated that in the past, some representatives have attended our meetings. 
She stated that Deb McAtee submitted a letter to DPHHS with our requests, but did not 
receive much feedback. Representative Grubbs reflected on the need for a strategic plan, to 
which Mr. Kelley referred to the goals provided in the packet, both by NAMI and the LAC.  
 
Commissioner Skinner stated that if the state is going to develop a strategic plan without 
talking to other active partners, they need to have other organizations to build from the 



ground up. He suggested that attendees voice their requests and opinions when this 
becomes available.  
 
Mr. Foust stated that there is a need for specific and strategic strategies to move forward to 
bring to legislators. He went on regarding the moral conversation including the needs and 
being able to properly steward the issues that have come up. He reflected the priorities that 
would potentially improve mental health services beginning in people’s living rooms instead 
of in extreme situations, such as the jail. This includes the reduction of trickle-down, to 
ensure access to the services. Reimbursement rates and case management need to be re-
evaluated for effective and wise use of tax dollars.  
 
Ms. St. John works with the Bozeman Public School System on behavioral health support for 
their students. She stated that students that do not feel save are not ready to learn.  She 
encourages the schools to encourage the teachers to care about mental health. Twenty 
percent of students in Bozeman schools are considering suicide. There are students that 
have felt depressed in the last two weeks and feel like doing anything. Over 1/3 of the High 
school and ¼ of the middle school have felt depressed. Over the last 12 months, 70% of 
students have felt moderately depressed over the last 12 months. Hurdles in addressing this 
include lack of adolescent specialized support. We need funding for community physiatrists. 
School counseling has shifted from college readiness to the need for mental health, 
specifically addressing anxiety and substance abuse being used to self-medicate. Universal 
supports including emotion management and bullying prevention have been attempted, but 
it is difficult to destigmatize mental health and depression is not something to hide. Toxic 
stress on our kids is something we cannot ignore. We know nationally that ¼ of us could be 
trauma impacting. We know that we aren’t getting all the referrals that we should be. 
Causes of trauma include family disruption, death, divorce, and deployment. Providing 
assistance and connecting to students is resulting in fewer number of dropouts and 
absences, specifically teaching students to self-regulate in order to get to class. Grant 
funding for this program expires on June 30th. Additional funds will be sought to continue 
this program into the future.  
 
Ms. Hume stated that her previous occupation as a case manager through Winds of Change 
was effected as they closed their doors amid the budget cuts. She expressed difficulty in 
finding places for her people as they only have a number slots for case management 
through Medicaid. She is currently working with registration at Bozeman health. She 
questioned what the future of mental health looks like and if a unified voice will be reflected 
upon in the decision making process of legislation. She thanked everyone for coming and 
encouraged communication in the future.  
 


